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Overview 
 
As part of the Agriculture Bylaw and Policy Updates Project and following Board Direction, a public 
engagement process was initiated during the summer and fall of 2015 to gauge the level of support for 
and gain feedback on potential bylaw amendments intended to remove barriers to agriculture in the 
region. The engagement process included a variety of methods for obtaining community feedback 
including attendance at three local Farmers’ Markets (Cedar, Errington, and Qualicum Beach), hosting 
six Open House events (one in each Electoral Area), meetings with area farmers, a meeting with the 
Coombs Farmers’ Institute, an online questionnaire, project website, and the use of social media, email 
alert system, earned media.  
 
Input was sought on each of the proposed amendments from community members, farmers and other 
stakeholders. This report provides a summary of the feedback received from the four types of 
engagement: comments provided at public meetings/events, a meeting with the Farmers Institute, 
meetings with farmers and responses to an online survey. A full accounting of the feedback received is 
also provided in the following appendices:  
 

Appendix Engagement 
1 September 14 – October 8, 2015  – Six Open House Events and community 

comments  
2 November 2, 2014 -  Coombs Farmer’s Institute Meeting Summary 
3 October 14 & 16, 2015 – Notes from meetings with local farmers 
4 August 26 – October 26, 2015 Online Survey  
5 Correspondence Received 

 
This feedback will help gauge the level of support for the potential bylaw amendments and help inform 
the draft bylaws.  
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Community Engagement Summary 

 
The following is a summary of the community feedback received on each of the potential bylaw 
amendments.  
 

Removing Barriers to Agriculture  

 
Should the RDN make zoning more farm friendly and remove barriers to agriculture? 
 

Event Open House Events and 
Community Comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with 
Local Farmers  Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

The vast majority of people 
who commented at the 
open house events support 
making changes to remove 
barriers to agriculture.  
 
It was suggested that the 
RDN should increase 
consistency with the 
Agricultural Land Reserve 
Use, Subdivision and 
Procedure Regulation (ALR 
Regulation). 

General support 
to adopt an 
agricultural zone 
that is consistent 
with the ALR 
Regulation.  
 
 

General support 
to encourage 
agriculture and to 
remove as many 
regulatory 
barriers as 
possible.    
 

More than 89% 
indicated that 
they support this 
proposed change.   

 
Synopsis 
 
Overall there appears to be a high level of community support for the RDN to consider zoning that is 
more farm friendly and remove barriers to agriculture.   
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New Zones and ALR Regulations  

 
Should the RDN adopt new zones that would apply to ALR land and would be more consistent with 
ALR Regulations and allow all of the ALR farm uses? 
 

Event Open House Events and 
Community Comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with 
Local Farmers Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

General support to adopt 
zoning that is consistent 
with the ALR Regulation and 
to permit all ALR farm uses.   

General support 
to adopt 
agricultural zones 
and ensure that 
they are 
consistent with 
the ALR 
Regulations.  

General support 
to adopt zoning 
that is consistent 
with the ALR 
Regulation and 
permit all ALR 
farm uses.   

72% of 
respondents 
indicated that the 
RDN should allow 
all of the ALC 
designated ‘farm 
uses’ on ALR 
lands.  57% and 
59% agree with 
the approach of 
replacing existing 
land use zones 
that apply to ALR 
land with new 
Agriculture zones 
that would be 
more consistent 
with ALR 
Regulations. 

 
Synopsis 
 
Overall there appears to be community support for the RDN to consider adopting new agriculture zones 
that would allow all of the ALR farm uses on lands within the ALR.   
  

http://www.growingourfuture.ca/


Bylaw and Policy Update Project 
Community Engagement Results 

January 2016 
  

 
6 

 
 

Potential Changes to Accessory Uses  

 
Should the RDN consider allowing certain ALC permitted uses as accessory uses on lands in the ALR? 
 

Event Open House Events and 
Community Comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs 
Farmer’s 
Institute 

Meetings with 
Local Farmers Online Survey 

Summary of 
Results 

There was a broad 
range of discussion both 
in favour of and against 
some of the potential 
accessory uses. 
 
 

There appears 
to be general 
support for the 
proposed 
accessory uses.  

The proposed 
accessory uses were 
not specifically 
discussed.   

There appears 
to be general 
support for the 
proposed 
accessory uses 
– survey results 
below. 

Agri-tourism 
Accommodation 

Agri-tourism 
accommodation 
received a lot of 
interest. Many people 
are very supportive of 
this change while others 
would like to see 
regulations and limits 
on the number of units 
permitted so that 
accommodation 
remains secondary to 
farming. It was also 
suggested that the RDN 
should not have a limit 
on the number of units.  

There appears 
to be general 
support for this 
use at an 
appropriate 
scale.  

N/A 78% support 
the proposed 
use. There was 
interest in 
limiting the 
area permitted 
for 
accommodation 
to ensure that 
land is not 
taken out of 
production.  

Production of 
Biological 
Integrated Pest 
Management 
Products 

There appears to be 
general support for this 
use but some concern 
was expressed as to 
what this would include 
such as chemical 
pesticides. Also some 
concern related to 
possible introduction of 
invasive species and 
containment.    

No specific 
comments 
received. 

N/A Of those who 
responded to 
the applicable 
question 66% 
support the 
proposal.  
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Temporary 
Sawmills 

There appears to be 
general support 
however some were 
concerned that allowing 
the use could 
encourage logging on 
ALR land. 

General 
support to 
allow 
temporary 
sawmills. Some 
felt that there 
should possibly 
be more 
limitations on 
volume of 
material and 
need to ensure 
50% of volume 
is from the 
farm.   

 Of those who 
responded to 
the applicable 
question 62% 
support the 
proposal.  

Agriculture 
Education and 
Research 

There appears to be 
general support for this 
use.  

Interest in 
supporting this 
at an 
appropriate 
scale.  

 Of those who 
responded to 
the applicable 
question 96% 
support the 
proposed use. 

 
Synopsis 
 
Although there appears to be general support for the proposed accessory uses, some concerns were 
raised especially in relation to agri-tourism accommodation and temporary sawmills. There was some 
suggestion that these uses may be appropriate as long as they remain accessory to farm use on the 
property and with certain regulations in place.   
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Potential Changes to Parcel Coverage  

 
Should the RDN consider allowing greater parcel coverage for agricultural buildings and structures?   
 

Event Open House Events and 
Community Comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with 
Local Farmers Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

There appears to be general 
support for the proposed 
changes to parcel coverage. 
Although there was some 
support for parcel coverages 
as high as 75% others 
commented that less parcel 
coverage should be 
permitted. A common 
concern was that adequate 
stormwater management 
should be in place if parcel 
coverage is increased.  

There was a lot of 
discussion about 
the proposal and 
some thought 
parcel coverage 
should be higher 
while others 
thought it should 
be lower. There 
was a general 
consensus that a 
maximum of 45% 
for greenhouses is 
reasonable and 
that stormwater 
management 
plans should be 
considered.   

Overall there 
appears to be 
support to allow 
increased parcel 
coverage.  

Of those who 
responded to the 
applicable 
question 77% 
support a 
maximum parcel 
coverage of 25% 
for agricultural 
buildings and 
structures and 
74% support a 
maximum of 45% 
parcel coverage 
for greenhouses.  
 

 
Synopsis 
 
While this topic resulted in a lot of conversation and there is some support for lower or higher than 
proposed parcel coverages there seems to be more general consensus and support for the maximum 
parcel coverages as proposed. There is also support for ensuring that stormwater management plans 
are in place if parcel coverage is increased.  
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Potential Changes to Setback Requirements  
 

Should the RDN consider a variation in setbacks for agricultural buildings and intensive agricultural 
uses in general accordance with the Ministry of Agriculture's Guide to Bylaw Development in Farming 
Areas? 
 

Event Open House Events and 
community comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with 
local farmers Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

There appears to be general 
support for the proposed 
setbacks and most people 
supported reduced setbacks 
for smaller buildings 
especially if it would 
support agriculture on 
smaller parcels or those 
with an irregular shape. 
There was some concern 
expressed with siting 
buildings housing livestock 
and poultry closer to 
property lines and there 
was some interest in 
requiring setbacks for more 
intensive uses such as 
feedlots.  

There appears to 
be general 
support for the 
proposed setbacks 
in line with 
provincial 
regulations and 
recommendations. 
It was noted that a 
30 m setback from 
watercourses for 
all areas that 
include livestock 
or poultry may be 
too restrictive. 
There was also 
some discussion 
regarding 
appropriate 
setbacks for 
outdoor 
uncovered horse 
riding rings and 
concerns about 
dust – suggestion 
that a buffer 
should be 
provided.  

 There was 
general support 
for the proposed 
setbacks.  
There was 
concern related 
to 30 m setback 
from 
watercourses for 
all “uses that 
include livestock 
or poultry” – this 
is too onerous – 
makes sense for 
buildings but not 
most uses. Also 
some concern 
regarding 
proposed 
setbacks for 
feedlots or 
finishing areas. 
Some concern 
that there should 
be a setback 
required for 
outdoor 
uncovered horse 
riding rings and 
dust control or 
buffers. Support 
for reduced 
setback for 
buildings 10 m² or 
less.  

Of those who 
responded to the 
applicable 
questions 
between 60% and 
74% indicated 
support for the 
proposed 
setbacks. There 
also appears to be 
strong support for 
setbacks to 
watercourses as 
80% of people 
support a setback 
of 30 m. While 
there appears to 
be general 
support to allow 
reduced setbacks 
there is also a 
desire to ensure 
adequate 
setbacks based on 
the use or 
potential impacts 
such as odour or 
dust. There were 
also a variety of 
suggestions on 
how setbacks 
could be applied 
based on the size 
of the parcel, 
surrounding lands 
uses etc.  
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Synopsis 
 
There appears to be support for the proposed setbacks with some interest in ensuring adequate 
setbacks are provided for larger buildings or more intensive uses such as feedlots but also allowing 
reduced setbacks for smaller buildings and less intensive uses. 
  

Second Dwelling Unit in Electoral Area F  

 
Should the RDN allow a second dwelling unit, other than a manufactured home, on land in the ALR 
subject to ALC approval? 
 

Event Open House Events and 
community comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with 
Local Farmers Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

Generally strong support to 
allow a second dwelling unit 
on land in the ALR. There 
was also interest in allowing 
additional dwellings for 
farm workers.  

There appears to 
be support to 
allow a second 
dwelling unit. 
There was also an 
interest in 
allowing 
additional housing 
for farm workers.   

Generally support 
for the proposal 
to allow a second 
dwelling unit. 
There was also a 
comment that 
often additional 
housing is 
required on-site 
for farm help.   

Of those who 
responded to the 
applicable 
question 76% 
indicated that 
they support this 
proposal.  

 
Synopsis 
 
There appears to be strong support for allowing a second dwelling unit on ALR lands in Electoral Area F. 
There is also an interest in allowing additional housing for farm workers.   
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Farmers’ Markets  

 
Should the RDN consider allowing the issuance of Temporary Use Permits (TUP) to allow a farmers’ 
market on land where the zoning does not currently permit them? 
 

Event Open House Events and 
Community Comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with 
Local Farmers Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

There appears to be general 
community support to 
consider allowing Farmers’ 
Markets on land that do not 
currently permit the use 
however there were some 
concerns raised related to 
traffic and noise and that a 
public process should be 
required for any proposal.    

There appears to 
be strong support 
to consider the 
opportunity to 
allow Farmers’ 
Markets through 
a TUP process.  
 
 

There appears to 
be general 
support for this 
proposal. 
 
 

Of those who 
responded to the 
applicable 
questions 85% 
indicated support 
for this proposal.  

 
Synopsis 
 
There appears to be strong support to consider the issuance of Temporary Use Permits to allow farmers’ 
markets. 

Kennel Facilities 

 
Should the RDN introduce a statement within zoning bylaws that would support site specific zoning 
amendments to allow a kennel facility on ALR land only where the parcel is greater than 2.0 ha in area 
and where a minimum setback of 30 m can be met?   
 

Event Open House Events and 
Community Comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with Local 
Farmers Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

There was some concern 
expressed with kennels 
and there appears to be 
moderate support to 
consider allowing kennel 
facilities on ALR land 
through a property specific 
rezoning. Concerns related 
to potential noise and with 
allowing kennels on ALR 
land. 

There were no 
specific 
comments 
related to this 
proposal. 

No specific 
comments related 
to this proposal.  

Of those who 
responded to the 
applicable 
questions 55% 
indicated support 
for the proposal 
to support site 
specific zoning 
amendments to 
allow kennels on 
ALR lands.   
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Synopsis 
 
There appears to be only moderate support for the proposal to support site specific zoning amendments 
to allow kennels on ALR land subject to certain requirements. However, there were some concerns 
related to noise and setbacks and allowing kennels in the ALR.    
 

Agricultural Fencing 

 
Should the RDN allow transparent fencing or transparent vertical extensions greater than 2.0 m 
(2.5 m in Area F) where the fence is required for agricultural purposes? 
 

Event Open House Events and 
Community Comments  

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with 
Local Farmers Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

 There appears to be 
general support to allow 
fences greater than 2.0 or 
2.5 m in height for 
agricultural purposes.  

No specific 
comments related 
to this proposal.  

There appears to 
be general 
support to allow 
fences greater 
than 2.0 or 2.5 m 
in height for 
agricultural 
purposes.  

Of those who 
responded, 87% 
indicated that 
they support this 
proposal.  

 
Synopsis 
 
There appears to be support to allow transparent fences or transparent vertical extensions over 2.0 m in 
height (2.5 m in Electoral Area F) where the fence is required for agricultural purposes.  
 

Backyard Chickens  

 
Should the RDN allow the keeping of ducks and chickens in areas covered by Bylaw 500 on parcels less 
than 1000 m², subject to certain regulations? 
 

Event Open House Events and 
community comments 

Meeting with 
Coombs Farmer’s 

Institute 

Meetings with 
Local Farmers Online Survey 

Summary 
of 
Results 

Of those asked at Open 
House events, the majority 
of people are in favour of 
allowing chickens on smaller 
residential parcels subject 
to certain regulations.  

There were no 
specific 
comments related 
to this proposal.   

There were no 
specific 
comments related 
to this proposal.   

Of those who 
responded 72% 
indicated support 
for this proposal.   
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Synopsis 
 
There appears to be support to allow the keeping of chickens or ducks on parcel less than 1,000 m² 
subject to certain regulations.  
 

Other Comments and Suggestions 
 
Throughout the community engagement process there were several other comments and suggestions 
raised that were not necessarily directly related to one of the potential changes. These comments have 
not been included in this report but are available in the complete community engagement results in the 
following attachments. 
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Attachment 1 - Summary of Comments from the Six Open House Events 

 
 
 
 
Agriculture Bylaw and Policy Updates Project  

Open House Events - Summary of Comments Received 

Overview 
As part of the Bylaw and Policy Updates Project community engagement plan staff hosted six Open 
House events, one in each Electoral Area. Staff displayed a number of information boards and handouts 
as well as a formal presentation which provided a summary of the potential bylaw changes, followed by 
an opportunity to receive comments and questions from open house attendees. The following is a 
summary of comments received at each of the open house events.   
 

Electoral Area  Date and Location of Open House 
A September 14, 2015 – Cedar Community Hall 
C October 5, 2015 – Mountain View Elementary  
E October 1, 2015 – Nanoose Bay Elementary 
F September 28, 2015 – Arrowsmith Hall 
G October 8, 2015 – Oceanside Place 
H September 16, 2015 – Lighthouse Community Hall 

 
Electoral Area ’A’ Open House and Presentation – September 14, 2015 
There were approximately 40 people in attendance.  

• Some support to limit second dwelling unit to manufactured home. 
• Define livestock housing to not include feed storage areas. 
• Some support to include properties in Agriculture zone if more than 50% is in the ALR. 
• Want more limits on development. 
• Need incentives to encourage farmers to farm. 
• Support for potential changes. 
• Do not duplicate environmental farm plan requirements (i.e., watercourse setbacks). 
• Are Biological Pest Management Products GMO? 
• Need a definition of Biological Pest Management Products and what it does not include. 

 
Electoral Area ’C’ Open House and Presentation – October 5, 2015 
There were about 18 people at the presentation. 

• General support for potential changes. 
• Agri-tourism concerns related to growing hay for example - concern that people who just grow 

hay could have agri-tourism accommodation. 
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• Support for a permanent year round location to sell local produce 
• Some interest in a soil placement bylaw  

 

Electoral Area ’E’ Open House and Presentation – October 1, 2015 
There were approximately eight people in attendance. 
Comments and Discussion (during the presentation) 

• Pollinators – One participant inquired if the RDN considered bylaw requirements for pollinators.  
Federal legislation in the United States requires farms to have a certain percentage of the farm 
dedicated to pollinators.  The Xerces Society initiated the legislation change, and it took ten 
years.  Kristy Marks stated that the Agricultural Area Plan may have some support for 
pollinators.  It seems like pollinators could be a farm use, which we could not prohibit. 

• Kennels – The participants stated that they would not like to see kennels permitted.  Kennels 
create too much noise, and should have nothing less than a 30.0 m setback and noise buffers.  
Kristy Marks explained that the potential change for kennels would be a regulation to support 
rezoning of ALR lands.  A rezoning is still dependent on studies and public consultation, and is at 
the discretion of the RDN Board.  Director Rogers confirmed that the Directors wanted to see 
the rezoning provision due to concerns about kennels. 

• Horse riding – The participants inquired about outdoor riding rings.  Dust may be a problem for 
neighbours if there is a 0 m setback.  The participants also discussed horse training and lessons.  
Stephen Boogaards suggested that it would depend on the scale if it was permitted, as large 
groups or events would be considered public assembly. 

• Support for bylaw - A participant expressed the bylaw looks like a move in the right direction.   
 
Other comments during open house: 
• Less Medical Marihuana Production, more farming. 
• Building inspection is too strict with not allowing washrooms and kitchens in accessory 

buildings. 
• Setbacks for chickens should be greater than proposed. 

 
Electoral Area ’F’ Open House and Presentation – September 28, 2015 
There were approximately 15 people in attendance for the presentation 
Comments and Discussion (during the presentation)  

• Second Dwelling - Participants suggested that two dwelling units would not be enough for farm 
help.  The potential zoning changes should allow for more housing for on farm help. Staff 
clarified that the potential changes would allow for more housing on ALR land in Area ‘F’, i.e., 
would allow for two homes on 2.0 hectares rather than current regulation that allows one house 
and manufactured home on land over 4.0 hectares. 

• Lot Coverage – Participants suggested that the potential lot coverage is not enough, and should 
match the provincial guidelines (75%).  Participants had concerns that 45% for greenhouses 
would only cover half the lot, which would be cost prohibitive for farmers.  Participants also felt 
a large amount of parcel coverage should also have sufficient stormwater management systems 
in place. 

• Fence Height – One participant questioned if 3-D fencing would be included in the potential 
changes (i.e., a double fence with a gap in between).  Staff clarified that the bylaw would not 
prohibit 3-D fencing, and specific mention of 3-D fencing is not likely necessary.  Another 
comment was to allow higher fencing for properties that back onto the highway. 
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• Kennels – Some participants expressed concerns for allowing kennels.  Staff confirmed that the 
potential change would be a regulation to consider kennels through the rezoning process only. 

• Farmers’ Markets – The participants suggested that a Farmers’ Market would be more 
appropriate on farmland rather than in the City.  Staff clarified that ALC approval is still required 
on ALR land. 

• Wider scope for the project – One participant was concerned that the bylaw updates only apply 
to hobby farms, and would not apply to large scale farming or consider the ‘long term need of 
farming’. Staff clarified that the bylaw was consistent with the ALC regulations and Minister of 
Agriculture standards that apply to large scale agriculture. 

• Agricultural Burning – The group discussed the agricultural burning on Church Road.  The major 
complaint about burning came from Parksville, and was due to poor weather conditions. Staff 
clarified that the RDN is not changing burning bylaws, though the Province is considering 
changes to the provincial Open Burning Smoke Control Regulation.  

• Small Farms – One participant cited a UN report on small holding and sustainable agriculture 
that stated the most viable size of property to feed everyone on the planet is six acres (in terms 
of waste management, eco-footprint).  On her urban lot in Qualicum Beach, she produced 
enough food for three families. Currently only a small portion of people can afford land for 
farming. Her comments are that farming will not be viable until smaller parcels are allowed and 
more productivity on those parcels are allowed. The participants also inquired about subdivision 
in the ALR and if there are provisions for subdivision for family members. Staff explained that 
minimum parcel size and subdivision for family members regulations are not being considered 
as part of this review.  

 
Other comments during Open House: 
• Concern about exemptions for farming operations under the Riparian Area Regulations or Water 

Act; impact on watercourses (by lack of enforcement by RDN or MoE). 
• Concern that watercourse regulations are too restrictive for farmers (potential changes in the 

project should address watercourses).   
• Some participants expressed concern about kennels. 
• Concern about residential development on farmland. 

 
Electoral Area ’G’ Open House and Presentation – October 8, 2015 
There were about 12 people at the presentation. 

• Temporary sawmills – temporary is not defined and allowing them may encourage logging of 
ALR land. 

• With increased parcel coverage there should be requirements for stormwater management for 
buildings that cover more of the parcel such as greenhouses. 

• Agri-tourism accommodation – questions about what the ALC allows and where it is currently 
permitted. 

• Some support for farm worker housing. 
• Consider reducing setbacks between two ALR parcels. 
• Comments that current keeping of animals regulations in Bylaw 1285 don’t make sense – limited 

to one horse or one cow where farm use is not permitted. This should be addressed. 
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Electoral Area ’H’ Open House and Presentation – September 16, 2015 
There were nine people in attendance. 
Comments and Discussion: 

• Should be no limit on the number of tourist accommodation units. Allow the ALC Regulations 
and any non-farm use approval to limit the maximum number of units on a parcel. Also do not 
limit to one unit per ha just follow ALC Regulations. of 5% of the area of the parcel to determine 
how many could be on a parcel.  

• Support for potential changes. 
• Need to support farming on smaller scale and on smaller parcels. 
• Support for backyard chickens on smaller parcels like the City of Nanaimo. 
• Look at what is economically viable for a farm, then use that to influence zoning i.e., maybe 

parcel coverage for greenhouses should be higher as 45% could limit greenhouse operation on 
smaller parcels that may have less fertile soils for growing.  

• Apply the new Agriculture zones to all parcels that include any amount of ALR. What’s the harm 
if we want to support agriculture?  

• Allow solid fences over 2.0 m in height within the setbacks for agriculture – transparent wire 
fences and wire extensions are not as easy to maintain and don’t look as nice. 

General questions/comments: 
• Is farming a principal use in the ALR or do you need a dwelling unit first? What about the new 

expanded uses (i.e., Accessory uses) – They would be accessory to Agriculture. 
• Are we getting support from the Provincial Government? 
• Where can you find a map with all the permitted uses/zoning?  
• Interest in seeing economic development start to happen. 
• Concerns about large scale industrial farming – noise and odours (are there bylaws to regulate? 

Right to Farm Act, normal farm practices). 
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Attachment 2 - Coombs Farmers’ Institute Meeting Summary 
 

 
 

Agricultural Area Plan Implementation - Bylaw and Policy Update Project 
Meeting Summary- Coombs Farmer’s Institute  

November 2, 2015 
Overview 
As part of the Bylaw and Policy Updates Project, RDN staff met with the Coombs Farmer’s Institute. The 
purpose of the meeting was to provide an overview of and gain feedback on the potential draft 
amendments to RDN bylaws. This is the second meeting staff have held with the group as a whole. The 
first meeting took place in December 2014 at the beginning of this project.  
Participants 
There were six participants in attendance.  
Process 
Following a brief overview of the potential amendments there was opportunity to ask questions, 
provide comments and discuss each of the potential bylaw amendments.   
Discussion Summary 
The following is a summary of the discussion. 
General Comments:  

• It should be clear that growing of food for personal use is permitted everywhere.  
• Agriculture needs to clearly be defined.  
• Ensure bylaws support small scale production. 
• Ensure the bylaws are consistent with provincial regulations and standards. 
• Horse hobby farming is impacting farming on Vancouver Island as the number one crop is hay.  
• Discussion around the difference between Farmers’ Markets and Farm Retail Sales. 

Number of Dwelling Units 

• Support to allow second dwelling unit (other than a manufactured home) on parcels greater 
than 2.0 ha in Electoral Area F. 

• Consider allowing more dwellings for farm workers. 
• Comment to look at Woodwynn Farms in Central Saanich. 

Parcel coverage 

• General support for potential changes to parcel coverage. 
• Parcel coverage for greenhouses – some discussion about more or less parcel coverage than is 

proposed. 
• Should allow for as much parcel coverage as possible for greenhouses. 
• Others felt that 75% is much too high. 
• Perhaps allow greater parcel coverage on smaller parcel to support more intensive use. 
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• Light pollution may be a concern with respect to greenhouses. 
• Potential impacts of greenhouses on farm land as well as energy use. 
• General agreement that 45% is reasonable and somewhere in the middle between current 

bylaws and provincial guidelines. 
• Focus should be on small scale intensive use to achieve sustainable food production. 
• from an organic farming perspective you should not cover more than 1/3 of the parcel in 

greenhouses – use cold frames that can be moved, reduce light pollution, and extend 
production season. 

• scale traditional smaller scale farming practices and apply them on a larger scale. 

Setbacks from Property Boundaries 

• Look at provincial regulations related to setbacks for confined livestock areas and reference 
provincial regulations. 

• Consider setbacks for narrow properties. 
• Support to limit creation of narrow parcel through subdivision. 
• Some support for setbacks for outdoor uncovered horse riding rings to help mitigate conflicts, 

others thought there should be no setback. 
• Consider requiring setbacks for riding rings to neighbouring houses. 
• Dust is an issue with outdoor riding rings. 

Setbacks from Watercourses  

• Setback of 30 m from a watercourse is too much for all farm ‘uses’, need to be less onerous. 
• Remove the term ‘use’ from the 30 m setback recommendation, okay for buildings and 

structures. 
• Consider adding a clause that the 30 m setback would also apply to areas that include manure 

accumulation. 
• Consider looking at  the Water Sustainability Act Regulation  
• Consider applying a density to the number of animals in an area before setbacks apply but what 

is an appropriate number or density. 
• Ensure setbacks are consistent with Provincial Regulations  
• Reference Provincial Regulations and consider explaining why a setback is required – prevent 

contamination of water. 

Temporary Sawmills  

• Support for temporary sawmills.  
• 60 m³ may be too much volume – possibly consider more limitations. 
• Consider adding more limitations. 
• Add a clause to the definition that 50% of the volume has to come from the farm for lands in the 

ALR. 

Accessory Uses 

• Support for potential accessory uses.  
• Should speak with Sean Dorey, founder of Young Agrarians and new farmer to Vancouver Island. 
• Agriculture education and research and agri-tourism. See example of Woodwynn Farms in 

Central Saanich – similar program.  
• Fees for TUP for a Farmers’ Market – could they be waived? 
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Attachment 3 - Notes from Meetings with Local Farmers 
 

 
 
 

 
Agriculture Bylaw and Policy Updates Project  

Meetings with Farmers – Summary of Comments Received 

Overview 
 
As part of the Bylaw and Policy Updates Project community engagement plan, RDN Planning staff 
contacted a number of local farmers representing a variety of commodity types and agricultural 
practices with an invitation to form a farmers working group. Each of the farmers contacted were 
provided a summary of the potential changes and were encouraged to provide any comments or 
questions with staff. Many of the farmers contacted attended Open House events, completed the online 
survey, or were involved through the Coombs Farmers’ Institute. Staff were able to arrange two 
separate meetings with three individual farmers to discuss and gain feedback on the potential bylaw 
changes. The following is a summary of comments received at each of those meetings.    
 
October 14, 2015 - Meeting with Marc Fortin  
 

• General support for potential amendments 
• Questions about Farm Retail Sales – does the product sold at the farm have to be produced on 

the same property or can it be from multiple properties? Their company owns many parcels on 
Vancouver Island and the cattle are moved from parcel to parcel depending on what stage 
they’re in i.e. cow-calf, rangeland or finishing (feedlot) but they only have two stores with farm 
gate sales. He noted the CVRD bylaws require 80% of the product to be produced in the CVRD 
and that this may be challenging depending on how this is interpreted.   

• Support for changes in Area ‘F’ to allow for a second dwelling unit that is not a manufactured 
home. He noted that with a large cattle operation you typically have at least six staff working 
three eight hour shifts (24/7) and often they need to be housed onsite (especially with a cow 
calf operation). Farm worker housing is sometimes an issue. 

• Fencing – support for changes to fence height.  
• Setbacks for Confined Livestock Areas - He expressed some concern that some of their finishing 

areas (or feedlots) where cattle are confined ‘temporarily’ for typically 4 - 6 months are 
currently very close to the property line for example on Church Road.  

• Briefly discussed how new AG zones could be applied.      
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October 16, 2015 - Meeting with Betty Benson and Colin Springford  

• General support for new AG zones and amendments.  
• Betty noted – farmers don’t want additional regulations or requirements.  
• There was some confusion and discussion around whether Farmers’ Markets are ‘farm uses’ 

under the ALR Regulations so we discussed the difference between Farmers’ Markets and farm 
retail sales as well as permitted vs farm uses and requirements for non-farm use related to 
Farmers’ Markets as well as the proposal to include language in support of TUPs for Farmers’ 
Markets. 

• The definition of ‘farm use’ – not really clear what this includes: 
• Colin expressed concern with the proposed 30 m setback for “uses that include livestock, 

poultry, or other farm animals from a domestic well, spring, or the natural boundary of a lake or 
other watercourse”. A 30 m setback for uses would make a significant portion of his land and 
many other farms un-useable if this includes grazing areas, etc.  

• Some concern re: 0 m setback for outdoor uncovered horse riding arenas especially when there 
is no requirement for dust control, watering etc. an adequate buffer should be provided.  

• Confined Livestock Areas – Colin currently has his bull pens, which are approximately                  
8 - 10,000  ft² located right on the property line adjacent to the road. These may be considered 
confined livestock areas – would a 30 m setback apply? All bulls are confined within this area in 
the winter but the barn is located 30 m from the road. There is typically grass in this area and it’s 
not muddy all winter, it includes access to indoors and a wood waste bedding mound.    

• Feedlot – feeding is done inside the barn and contains stalls, on concrete. Cattle are grass fed 
and finished. Outdoor, uncovered feedlots aren’t practical on Vancouver Island as it’s too wet 
and the soil becomes a mud bath. 

• Free Range or pastured poultry are fed inside with multiple feeders and the area outdoors is 
often covered in sand (winter garden). 

• Support for setback of 8 m for buildings 10 m² of less in size. 
• Suggested looking at the Environmental Management Act – Farm Practices/Farm Plan which is 

currently under review – new regulations may be coming.  
• Support for increase in fence height although noted that fencing does not often have to be 

above 2.0 m in height for agricultural purposes.  
• Discussion re: temporary sawmills – if we want to regulate the amount of timber coming from 

off-site as opposed to off-farm (i.e., ‘farm’ vs ‘parcel or ‘lot’) we could by looking at the amount 
of lumber on site that is timber marked as all timber that is transported is required to have a 
timber mark.  
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Attachment 4 - Summer/Fall 2015 Online Survey Results 

 
 
 
 
Agriculture Bylaw and Policy Updates Project 

Summer/Fall 2015 Questionnaire Results 

Overview 
 
As part of the Agriculture Bylaw and Policy Updates Project and following Board direction staff initiated 
a public engagement process during the summer and fall of 2015 to gauge the level of support and gain 
feedback on the potential bylaw amendments intended to remove barriers to agriculture in the region. 
The engagement process included attendance at three local Farmers’ Markets (Cedar, Errington, and 
Qualicum Beach), hosting six Open House events (one in each Electoral Area), meetings with area 
farmers, a meeting with the Coombs Farmers’ Institute, and an online questionnaire.  
 
The purpose of the questionnaire was to ascertain the level of support from the community, including 
farmers, for changes to the RDN zoning bylaws that would remove barriers to farming. The 
questionnaire was divided into two parts. The first part dealt with the types of changes that could be 
made to better support agriculture. The second part focused on some of the specific bylaw amendments 
that have been proposed. Many of the questions allowed respondents to provide written comments 
which are attached at the end of the questionnaire results.  
 
A total of 180 people completed the survey with 85% of those completing both the first and second part 
of the survey. Approximately 28% of the respondents currently operate a farm.  
  

http://www.growingourfuture.ca/


Bylaw and Policy Update Project 
Community Engagement Results 

January 2016 
  

 
23 

 
2015 Agriculture Bylaw and Policy 
Updates Questionnaire - Results 

 
1. Do you live or own property in one of the RDN Electoral Areas? 

Response Chart Percentage Count 

Yes   83.3% 140 

No   16.7% 28 

 Total Responses 168 

2. Which Electoral Area do you live or own property in? 
Response Chart Percentage Count 

Electoral Area A  (Cedar, Cassidy, South 
Wellington) 

  20.2% 25 

Electoral Area B (Gabriola Island)   1.6% 2 

Electoral Area C (Extension, Jingle Pot, East 
Wellington - Pleasant Valley) 

  8.1% 10 

Electoral Area E (Nanoose, Fairwinds, Red Gap)   10.5% 13 

Electoral Area F (Coombs, Errington, Hilliers)   24.2% 30 

Electoral Area G (French Creek, Pareil, 
Englishman RIver, Dashwood) 

  12.1% 15 

Electoral Area H (Qualicum Bay, Bowser, Deep 
Bay), Spider Lake 

  6.5% 8 

None of the above   16.9% 21 

 Total Responses 124 

3. You have indicated that you do not live in any of the RDN Electoral Areas. Please let us know 
generally where you live (For example, Nanaimo, Parksville, or Qualicum Beach). 
The 45 response(s) to this question can be found in the appendix. 
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4. Do you currently operate a farm? 
Response Chart Percentage Count 

Yes   27.9% 41 

No   72.1% 106 

 Total Responses 147 

5. Do you support making RDN zoning bylaws more farm friendly by removing obstacles to 
agriculture that are a direct result of RDN zoning requirements? 

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 130 (89.7%) 4 (2.8%) 11 (7.6%) 145 

6. RDN zoning bylaws are not consistent with Provincial regulations for the Agricultural Land 
Reserve (ALR). In order to address this inconsistency the proposal is to adopt new zones that 
would apply only to ALR land ('Agriculture' would continue to be a permitted use on non-ALR 
lands where it is currently permitted in the bylaw). Do you think there should be land use 
zones that are consistent with the ALR regulation and apply only to ALR land? 

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 68 (50.4%) 13 (9.6%) 54 (40.0%) 135 

7. The Provincial regulations that apply to ALR land allow a number of uses not currently 
permitted by the RDN. Do you think the RDN should allow farm uses that are compatible with 
and support agriculture and are consistent with Provincial regulations?    

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 107 (79.3%) 9 (6.7%) 19 (14.1%) 135 

8. Currently, buildings and structures for housing livestock or for storing manure must be located 
at least 30.0 metres from property lines. Should the RDN consider introducing more flexible 
minimum setback requirements for lower impact agricultural uses and buildings in accordance 
with Provincial guidelines? 

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 95 (71.4%) 25 (18.8%) 13 (9.8%) 133 
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9. Farmers' markets are currently only permitted on commercially zoned lands in the RDN. 
Should the RDN consider allowing Farmers' Markets on a temporary basis on lands where the 
zoning does not currently permit them?   

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 115 (85.8%) 11 (8.2%) 8 (6.0%) 134 

10. Small farm animals such as chickens and ducks are not permitted within the majority of the 
RDN on non-agricultural parcels that are less than 1000 m² (0.25 acres or 0.1 ha).   Do you 
think the keeping of chickens and ducks for personal use should be permitted on 
residential parcels that are less that 1000 m² in area, subject to certain regulations? 

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 97 (72.4%) 29 (21.6%) 8 (6.0%) 134 

Thank you for completing Part 1 of our survey. The information you have provided will help to gauge 
the general level of community support for making RDN bylaws more farm friendly. Your input is 
important to us. If you would like to provide more detailed feedback on specific potential changes to 
the bylaws please take a few moments to review the potential amendments and related information 
available on the project website prior to completing Part 2 of our survey. Part 2 will take 
approximately 10-15 minutes. 
 
Response Chart Percentage Count 

Complete Part 2 of the survey   85.4% 105 

End the survey now   14.6% 18 

 Total Responses 123 
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Potential Changes to Land Use Zones 
  

11. Bylaw 500 (Electoral Areas A, C, E, G, H)   

For land in the Agricultural Land Reserve (ALR) the proposal is to make the land use zones 
more consistent with the provincial ALR Regulation and create more certainty about what 
uses can occur on ALR land. It is proposed that this be accomplished by replacing the existing 
land use zones that permit agriculture and include land in the ALR with two new or amended 
land use zones. The potential changes would involve replacing all of the Rural and Agriculture 
zoned lands located in the ALR with an amended Agriculture 1 zone and all of the Resource 
Management zoned lands in the ALR would be replaced with a new Agriculture 2 zone. All 
uses that are currently allowed would continue to be allowed in the new zones.  For land that 
is not in the ALR, the proposal is to keep the land use zones the same. For example a Rural 1 
(RU1) zoned parcel that is not in the ALR will continue to be zoned RU1 if the proposed 
changes are adopted.  

Should the RDN replace the existing Rural, Resource Management, and Agriculture land use 
zones that permit 'agriculture' and include land in the ALR with two new land use zones in 
order to make the permitted uses more consistent with the provincial ALR Regulation? 

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 58 (59.2%) 10 (10.2%) 30 (30.6%) 98 

12. Bylaw 1285 (Electoral Area 'F')  
In Bylaw 1285, which only applies to Electoral Area F, there is currently one land use zone that 
allows agriculture and applies to land in the ALR. The proposal is to amend the existing 
Agriculture 1 zone to ensure that it is consistent with the ALR Regulation.  
 
Should the RDN amend the existing Agriculture 1 zone to be more consistent with the ALR 
Regulation? 

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 56 (57.1%) 6 (6.1%) 36 (36.7%) 98 
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Potential changes to Permitted Uses  
13. The ALR Regulation allows a number of 'farm uses' that local governments can regulate but 

not prohibit. However, many of these uses are not permitted under current zoning. 
Designated 'farm uses' include farm retail sales; BC licensed winery or cidery; storage, packing, 
product preparation or processing of farm products; land development works that are 
required for farm use; agri-tourism activities; timber production; horse riding, training and 
boarding; storage and application of fertilizers, mulches and soil conditioners; application of 
soil amendments; production, storage and application of compost; soil sampling and testing of 
soil from the farm; construction, maintenance and operation of farm buildings; and medical 
marihuana production.   
 
Should the RDN permit all of the designated 'farm uses' allowed in the ALC Regulation on ALR 
lands? 

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 72 (72.7%) 15 (15.2%) 12 (12.1%) 99 

Please use the space below for any comments you have related to the potential permitted uses.   
The 27 response(s) to this question can be found in the appendix. 

Potential Changes to Accessory Uses     
14. Should the RDN allow the following new and/or amended accessory uses on lands in the ALR? 

Please see below for a list of relevant definitions. 
 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 

Responses 

Temporary Sawmill (amended as tempoary 
sawmill or the rough sawing of logs is currently 
permitted) 

61 
(62.2%) 

17 
(17.3%) 

20 (20.4%) 98 

Agriculture Education and Research 95 
(96.0%) 

2 (2.0%) 2 (2.0%) 99 

Agri-tourism Accommodation (currently 
permitted in the AG-1 zone in Bylaw 500) 

78 
(78.0%) 

11 
(11.0%) 

11 (11.0%) 100 

Production of Biological Integrated Pest 
Management 

66 
(66.7%) 

17 
(17.2%) 

16 (16.2%) 99 

The 14 response(s) to this question can be found in the appendix. 
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Potential changes to Parcel Coverage  
15. Maximum parcel coverage is the maximum area of a parcel that can be covered in buildings 

and structures. Currently, the maximum permitted parcel coverage in Bylaw 500 is 25% in 
Rural Zones and 10% in Resource Management Zones. In Bylaw 1285, the maximum parcel 
coverage is 10% in the Agriculture 1 Zone. The proposal is to increase the maximum parcel 
coverage that applies to farm buildings and greenhouses in accordance with the Ministry of 
Agriculture's Guide to Bylaw Development in Farming Areas.  
 
Should the RDN allow the following maximum parcel coverages for agricultural buildings and 
structures on lands in the ALR? 

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

Farm buildings and structures  25% 75 (77.3%) 11 (11.3%) 11 (11.3%) 97 

Greenhouses 45%  72 (74.2%) 18 (18.6%) 7 (7.2%) 97 

Maximum combined parcel coverage 60% (for 
both farm and non-farm buildings) 

55 (56.7%) 23 (23.7%) 19 (19.6%) 97 

 

16. In order to minimize potential impacts to farming, should the RDN limit the maximum parcel 
coverage for non-farm buildings and structures to 10% on ALR lands? (Currently the maximum 
permitted parcel coverage is 10% in the A-1 zone in Bylaw 1285 and the Resource 
Management zones in bylaw 500 and 25% in the AG1 and RU zones in Bylaw 500)   

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 56 (58.3%) 16 (16.7%) 24 (25.0%) 96 

 
Potential Changes to Setbacks  

17. Currently, the setbacks for all buildings and structures for housing livestock or animals or for 
the storing of manure is 30.0 metres from property lines. The RDN is considering introducing 
flexible minimum setback requirements for agricultural buildings and intensive agricultural 
uses in accordance with the Ministry of Agriculture's Guide to Bylaw Development in Farming 
Areas. These setbacks would be the same in both Bylaw 500 and Bylaw 1285 and would apply 
to both ALR and non-ALR land where such uses are permitted.  
 
Do you support the following setbacks for agricultural buildings and uses?  

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total  

0 metres for outdoor uncovered horse riding rings and 
exercise yards where no feeding of animals occurs 

60 
(63.2%) 

19 
(20.0%) 

16 
(16.8%) 

95 

8.0 metres for buildings and structures 10 m² or less that 57 18 19 94 
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house livestock, poultry, game, or other furbearing farm 
animals 

(60.6%) (19.1%) (20.2%) 

8.0 metres for indoor riding ring where no feeding or 
housing of animals occurs 

62 
(66.0%) 

17 
(18.1%) 

15 
(16.0%) 

94 

15.0 metres for buildings and structures 50 m² or less that 
house livestock, poultry, game, or other furbearing farm 
animals 

56 
(60.9%) 

20 
(21.7%) 

16 
(17.4%) 

92 

30.0 metres for buildings and structures more than 50 m² 
that house livestock, poultry, game, or other furbearing 
farm animals 

64 
(68.1%) 

14 
(14.9%) 

16 
(17.0%) 

94 

30.0 metres for indoor riding rings where feeding and 
housing of animals occurs 

66  
(69.5%) 

13 
(13.7%) 

16 
(16.8%) 

95 

30.0 metres for all buildings and structures associated with 
medical marihuana production except where the adjacent 
parcel contains non-ALR residential uses the setback shall 
be 60.0 metres and where the adjacent parcel contains a 
park or school, then the setback shall be 150.0 metres 

66 
(69.5%) 

12 
(12.6%) 

17 
(17.9%) 

95 

30.0 metres for Mushroom barn 67 
(70.5%) 

12 
(12.6%) 

16 
(16.8%) 

95 

30.0 metres for buildings, structures, and lands used for: 
the storage of agricultural liquid or solid waste, on-farm 
composting, or compost storage 

68 
(71.6%) 

10 
(10.5%) 

17 
(17.9%) 

95 

8.0 metres for all other agricultural buildings and structures 70 
(74.5%) 

8  
(8.5%) 

16 
(17.0%) 

94 

All buildings, structures and uses that include livestock, 
poultry, or other farm animals shall be a minimum of 30.0 
metres from a domestic well, spring, or the natural 
boundary of a watercourse.  

75 
(80.6%) 

7  
(7.5%) 

11 
(11.8%) 

93 

 
Please use the space below for any comments you have with respect to setbacks for agricultural 
buildings, structures, and uses. The 19 response(s) to this question can be found in the appendix. 
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Second Dwelling Units - Bylaw 1285  
18. The existing A-1 zone in Bylaw 1285, which applies to ALR land in Electoral Area F, permits one 

dwelling unit and one manufactured home, in accordance with the ALR Regulation. The 
proposal is to allow a second dwelling unit, other than a manufactured home, on lots that are 
greater than 2.0 ha subject to a non-farm use approval from the Agricultural Land 
Commission. This is consistent with residential densities and site area requirements in Bylaw 
1285 and Bylaw 500.  
 
Should the RDN amend the A-1 zone to permit up to two dwelling units on lots that are 
greater than 2.0 ha subject to a non-farm use approval from the ALC? 

 
 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 

Responses 

 71 (76.3%) 11 (11.8%) 11 (11.8%) 93 

Agricultural Fencing  
19. Currently, in Bylaws 500 and 1285 a fence over 2.0 metres in height is considered a structure 

and therefore must meet the setbacks in the applicable zone. In many cases this equates to 
an 8.0 metre setback which could result in substantial loss of useable farm land. In 
addition, an agricultural operation may require fencing greater than 2.0 metres in height to 
contain livestock or to keep animals out.  
 
Should the RDN permit transparent fencing (wire) and transparent vertical extensions to solid 
fencing over 2.0 metres in height within the setbacks where the fencing is required 
for agricultural purposes?   

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total 
Responses 

 81 (87.1%) 5 (5.4%) 7 (7.5%) 93 

Kennel Facilities     
20. The ALR Regulation permits facilities for breeding pets or operating a kennel or boarding 

facility as a non-farm use in the ALR. There are currently limited zones or parcels where 
kennels are permitted in the RDN. The proposal is to include a statement in both Bylaw 500 
and 1285 that would clarify that new kennel facilities on ALR land may only be supported 
through a property-specific rezoning process and the use, if approved, would be subject to 
specific requirements.  
Should the RDN consider including a statement in Bylaws 500 and 1285 that would support 
site specific zoning amendments only on ALR land greater than 2.0 ha in area where a 
minimum setback of 30 m can be met?     

 Yes         No          Unsure      Total Responses 

 51 (55.4%) 14 (15.2%) 27 (29.3%) 92 
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Use this space to share any additional comments you have with respect to the potential bylaw 
amendments.   
The 21 response(s) to this question can be found in the appendix. 
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Appendix 
You have indicated that you do not live in any of the RDN Electoral Areas. Please let us know generally 

where you live (For example, Nanaimo, Parksville, or Qualicum Beach). 
 
Location  Number of Responses 

Nanaimo  24 
Parksville 6 
Qualicum Beach 9 
Lantzville 3 
Ladysmith 2 
Comox Valley 1 
 45 Total  

Please use the space below for any comments you have related to the potential permitted uses.    
# Response 

1. I would like to see more areas for medical marihuana production as I have crohn's disease.  No 
traditional medication is working for me and I would like to try this route of treatment and have 
it more readily accessible.   

2. Medical marihuana production should be limited to industrial lands. 

The shape of one's property should determine setback of buildings -homes, barns, etc. i.e. a long 
narrow piece of land. 

3. Be cautious with agritourism. If implemented without sensitivity to agriculture it could damage 
the long-term agricultural potential.  

4. Any type of farmer should be able to do all of the above.   

5. I will need to come out to learn more about these changes to one of the info sessions 

6. More consistency of your bylaws as they relate to land within the ALR is good. However, to limit 
it to two zones may be too restrictive. Parcel sizes are a consideration that must be taken into 
account with agricultural lands . You should look at some smaller parcel sizes 2.0 hectare 
minimum for some agricultural land. Limiting the number of zones to two does not provide the 
flexibility required to allow for topography, environmentally sensitive areas etc. In addition, not 
all land within the ALR is viable agricultural land. Those parcels should be addressed. Also , land 
not within the ALR should be considered for re-zoning to agricultural use  if it is deemed 
economically viable by the land owner. Agricultural use should be encouraged, especially in rural 
areas and you do not need an agricultural land reserve with its massive bureaucracy for 
something that could be handled by zoning. 

7. We need more local production of food and avoid where possible, reliance on imported 
commercal foods 

8. The question is too broad and thus the answer yes or no is simplistic/compressive in nature. 
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While common sense would suggest all things agricultural must be good. 

A winery/ restaurant with a large paved parking lot, at first blush seems great.... But. 

While it appears and would be lauded by many, especially the business community, as a worthy 
contribution, it does little to nothing for actual food production/self sufficiency/local self 
reliance/sustainability. 

Furthermore, it increases the possibility of yet another mansion being built on agricultural farm 
land/ ALR land, essentially removing it from small scale food production as now the parcel is 
over 1 million as a result of the mansion etc. 

So the answer is yes in principle but NO to simply opening the gates to any form of development 
hiding behind 'local food' in its application. 

Surely you aware of a dozen examples of this in the lower mainland? 

If not i can provide them. 

9. I personally do not believe horses should be allowed as farm use.  I think farm land should used 
for growing and raising farm animals for human consumption.      

10. Several of these uses will be satisfactory if there is supervision and regulation that makes the 
use compatible with surrounding properties. Others, such as use of soil conditioners, soil 
sampling maintenance  and operation of farm buildings are part of the farming operation and 
should be up to the farmer. Regulations such as setbacks should be in place and depend on the 
use of the building or facility. 

11. golf courses should not be permitted on agricultural land.  greenhouses should be permitted on 
non alr land as they don't use the soil they sit on, for agricultural purposes .... put greenhouses 
on areas with soil not viable for field crops. 

12. Everyone deserves the right to live sustainably, and within certain non invasive perimeters for 
other neighbours, especially in more rural areas, this should be allowed without dispute. 

13. I am in favour of farm activities related to food production, but not sure I would agree with 
horse riding/training/boarding being included as this is more of a hobby/pleasure activity (unless 
work horses are used on the farm for practical purposes). 

14. We need to provide more spaces for farm workers to live on the farmlnad.  And we should 
introduce the Comprehensive Development Zoning http://wcel.org/comprehensive-
development-zoning like they do in the Cowichan Regional District and as used by OUR 
Ecovillage - ourecovillage.org 

15. Farmers have to be able to diversify and offer many things field to table and all the work in 
between. There should be as little encumbrance as possible so they can get things done without 
too much red tape and rules.  
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16. Several of the potential permitted uses such as timber production (clear-cutting & using 
herbicides and pesticides & some farm uses on the landscape can have negative impacts to 
drinking water & ecosystem services that end up adding more cost for taxpayers. 

17. This last question is loaded, but I feel that farm related, sales, production, processing should be 
allowed in the ALR  

18. I believe the RDN should permit all of the designated farm uses allowed in the ALR Regulation on 
ALR lands except medical Marijuana production. Companies should not be allowed to use 
perfectly good ALR land for something so regulated. They should purchase industrial land and 
grow their product in highly protected facilities as Tilray has in Nanaimo. 

19. As the economy shrinks and population spirals out of control, we will desperately need to 
produce more AFFORDABLE food locally. 

People need to bexome more self-reliant and grow a lot of their own food with perhaps some to 
trade or sell. A large side yard can feed a family of 4 easily.  know from experience. People need 
to be allowed to do this and keep small animals not just on ALR soned lands. 

20. Depending on the space between neighbours.  Things that are overly smelly should only be 
allowed on larger lots with buffers between neighbours 

21. Permitted uses should be regulated by the RDN to ensure that key environmental values are 
protected, particularly water quality and quantity for other uses. ALR regulations may not 
adequately recognize certain concerns specific to the RDN. 

22. i would live to see less residential development of farm land when farmers can no longer afford 
to stay on their land. In city farms are needed (large and small!) for food security, biodiversity, 
and educational purposes!  

23. The farmers in these areas need much more help from the governments and reduce all the 
paperwork.  Farming is hard enough and we should be able to use our land as we wish. We also 
should be able to sell raw milk for human consumption. 

24. The description of the issue is very confusing and at the extreme may be composed to get a 
preferred answer.   Farmers should concentrate on farming and leave other industries to do 
what they are best at.   I can't see that we should be induced into driving all over God's creation 
to just "buy a dozen eggs". 

25. Depending on if there is an application for the said property. 

If there is going to be a change to the property the neighbouring properties that exsist now 
show have a say.   

 

26. The only thing I can think of is if someone say is doing mushroom manure or anything of a 
"smelly type of farming", that it should definitely be out in a rural area & not in-town besides 
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homes.   

27. Since the RDN can only regulate and not prohibit these activities, this questions seems to be 
poorly worded.  I have chosen the "no" answer because I want the RDN to bring in regulations 
that strictly govern some of these activities.  Community concern in my area has been focussed 
on agri tourism and medical marihuana production.  The RDN needs to make sure that it strictly 
regulates most of these activities to meet the needs of the surrounding community. 

Please use the space below for any comments you have related to the potential accessory uses.   
# Response 

1. Sawmills are too noisy. 

2. How many weeks out of the can a portable sawmill operate?  

Size of sawmill? 

Production limits will be very challenging to monitor, so ideally you could have a definition that 
only takes one visit from the RDN to determine whether or not there is a compliance issue.  

3. The proposed change to limit the number of 10 sleeping units per parcel is not consistent with 
ALC regulations in Policy 5 where 

"Agri-tourism accommodation uses that do not meet the conditions established in the 
Regulation, for example uses with more than 10 sleeping units ,require application to and 
approval from the Commission" 

This is interpreted that should a farm wish to add more than the 10 sleeping unit limit they can 
apply to the commission for approval. 

Local government policy should not stand in the way of ALC decisions should an application be 
approved. This why there is the 5% total developed area written within the policy. 

4. expand agritourism possibilities 

5. We may need covenants or bonds or promissory note. 

There are a number of cases where people have brought logging truck loads onto their property 
for years. 

On our narrow 15 acres, we would have our lives destroyed by such activities. 

6. I would not be in favour of agri-tourism if it took land out of production excessively - in other 
words more than half the land designated to housing of guests and parking 

7. Biological Integrated Pest Management research could be permitted if it is carefully regulated 
and ALWAYS under the supervision of qualified scientists. 

8. The sawmill could be quite noisy so times of day would , if not already have to be implemented . 
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9. How will the use of potential hazardous chemicals be regulated? 

10. any small production facility especially related to food should be allowed. 

11. Land being used for timber production and manufacturing may be better to be classified as a 
Managed Forest under the Forest Land Reserve. 

The intent of the ALR should be focused on growing a crop. Agri-tourism accommodation and 
other structures need to be managed so that they do not take agriculture land out of 
production. Small facilities may be reasonable. 

12. Food security on the island is needed! We had shortage of hay this year for animals (livestock 
and recreational), we cannot continue as we have. Change is needed to prevent further "land 
use" loss. 

13. Definition of temporary is totally inappropriate.   Temporary relates to a "time limit" not a 
limitation on physical use. 

Leave "all things tourist" to the existing tourism and travel industry.   Housing for temporary 
farm workers is appropriate. 

14. I have concerns about the temporary sawmill because examples of this that I have been aware 
of over the last 40 years have always become effectively permanent.  Lack of enforcement has 
meant that the sawmill have expanded and turned into a permanent operation that has been 
grandfathered. 

Education facilities need to be strictly limited to agricultural and the size and number of 
buildings kept small. 

Agri-tourism accomodation seems unnecessary in our area.  The main house should be able to 
offer B & B or farm buildings could have carriage house suites.  Separate accommodation for 
tourists alienates valuable farmland.  I understand the value of hunting cabins on large ranches 
in the interior, but we don't have large ranches here.  The RDN should either not permit 
separate accommodation or strictly limit number and size based on the size of the property and 
the quality of the agricultural land within the parcel. 

Please use the space below for any comments you have with respect to setbacks for agricultural 
buildings, structures, and uses.   
# Response 

1. See earlier comment.  On a farm the watercourse is usually the animals source of water. 

2. This isn't clear: All buildings, structures and uses that include livestock, poultry, or other farm 
animals shall be a minimum of 30.0 metres from a domestic well, spring, or the natural 
boundary of a watercourse.  

Does this mean that animals can't come within 30m of those uses? Or is it only a limit on 
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buildings that HOUSE livestock? 

3. Agree with all of the above, except for the marijuana situation. I disagree with growing 
marijuana, in its current model, on farm land.    

4. Again.  

Every situation is different. 

In some cases existing houses are within a few feet of each other at the same end of the 
properties in question. 

In other cases, the area where buildings are sited is at opposite ends and sides thus reducing 
potential conflict. 

Furthermore, existed flow patterns of surface water need to be considered respected etc. 

This and many other aspects point to the sometimes highly sensitive nature of what you are 
proposing. 

Recent examples in this area includes an Alberta family clear cutting, scraping and burning. 

Think of the soil loss degradation, followed by over grazing etc. etc! 

5. Unclear whether "uses" in the last question includes uses that do not involve and buildings or 
structures, e.g. pasturing of livestock, excercise yards etc. 30m set backs from all water sources 
including wells in combination with boundary set backs would make many if not most smaller 
properties unfeasible for any livestock keeping.  

6. Small buildings or those under a certain height could be permitted closer than 8.0 m from 
borders if they are used to house tools or equipment and do not present a hazard or nuisance to 
adjoining properties. 

7. Our five acre farm is 145 feet wide.  If we have setbacks of 30 metres,  where would our 
buildings go????????????  

8. small farms need to be able to utilize their land as best as possible. In many instances they share 
common uses with similar small farms. The set backs are in some instances not favorable to 
maximizing the land, while not impacting a dwelling ... 

9. 150 metres seems excessive!  

10. I  think each situation needs to be consider 

11. re uncovered horse riding rings...I think there should be some reasonable setback...15'?    

12. See comments about Medicinal Marijuana facilities in previous comment section 

13. The 30 metre minimum is possibly too close to watercourses depending on how big these 
structures will be and number of animals, what kind etc. 
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14. To me setbacks of smelly buildings should be as far away from other homes as possible. 

15. There should be a culture that optimizes the use of productive agriculture land. While the 
setbacks and other restrictions proposed seem reasonable, regulators and landowners should 
work together to find ways to increase the output from agriculture activities, while respecting 
neighbours and protecting key public environmental values. 

16. Regional District of Nanaimo;  Bylaw and Policy Update Project  

Rural properties 

RE: proposed setbacks as discussed at the Cedar Hall meeting. 

The stated purposes of the policy update include: 

• remove regulatory barriers and obstacles that hinder agriculture and aquaculture; 

• promote sustainable practices that support agricultural production and preserve farm land; 

I express my agreement in general with the proposed changes to building setbacks as shown on 
the RDN website/ Bylaw and Policy Update Project. I do suggest that minimal setbacks, and an 
alternative to how setbacks are determined will better support the objectives stated above.  

The RDN website shows that the proposed changes to building setbacks will include an 8 metre 
setback for “all other agricultural buildings” (not used for livestock, poultry, game or furbearing 
animals). This is not significantly different from the existing setback requirements. 

There was however discussion of an alternative determination for setbacks, specifically a 
comment at the Cedar Hall meeting on September 14 by senior RDN staff that consideration 
may be given to setbacks based on the size of a building rather than “nature of use” of the 
building, as is the current bylaw practice.  The specific comment was that a building size of 50 
square metres (or more) is large enough that it could house livestock in the future and therefore 
the use of the building would become a bylaw infraction. I suggest that this should not be a 
consideration in the approval of building design or setback.  

A change of bylaw application to size of building rather than nature of use of the building will 
obligate the current owner of the land to meet requirements based on a potential breach of 
bylaw by a future owner of the land. Clearly bylaws cannot be based on possible future 
infractions by other owners of the land.  

The existing setback of 8 metres should remain for all buildings, of any size, not used for 
livestock, poultry, game or furbearing animals. 

RU4D land. current zoning Bylaw: Minimum Setback Requirements (based on use) 

1. Buildings and structures for housing livestock or for storing manure: All lot lines - 30.0 m  

2. All other buildings and structures:  All lot lines - 8.0 m 
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I also suggest that as the intent of this project is, “to promote sustainable practices that support 
agricultural production and preserve farm land” that care should be taken to not place buildings 
on productive crop or grazing land. 

Building placement in rural areas should be on “marginal” land. Using arbitrary set-back 
measurements (30 metres for all buildings over 50 sq metres) does not meet the requirement to 
preserve farm land. It would be logical for landowners to develop their property such that 
buildings, roadways, parking or other improvements are on marginal land where ever possible. 
The purpose would be to protect the use of crop and grazing land. Large setbacks for buildings, 
where not required based on use, would likely use productive land while leaving the margins of 
the property vacant but not useable for production. 

For example:    

Our property is a two hectare parcel in Yellow Point. We have been reclaiming crop land and 
amending soil to expand the available growing area. Also, we are planning to construct a garage 
of 89 square metres which will be a cleaning and storage area for crops, workshop area and 
serve as a garage for vehicles and equipment. 

Should the setback area of 30 metres be in effect (building over 50 metres in area) then the 
exterior wall of the building will be 37.4 meters from the property line. This distance will already 
place construction on top of amended crop area. Add to this some area of margin around a 
building (crops will not be grown at the perimeter of the building) and the crop area could be set 
back 40 metres or more from the property line.  

The two hectare parcel is approximately 93 metres in width. Using the setback as discussed 
would require that our garage use fully one-half of the width of the land. Marginal land near the 
property line will be vacant while productive land sits under the building. 

Is it possible that the decision of where to place rural buildings would be determined where a 
building will not reduce the amount of productive land? Having grown up in large farming 
families I suggest that all farmers would make their decision this way. It is only in a more 
regulated process where the decision would be made on an arbitrary measurement.  

I suggest that this is one way in which we can use this Policy Update to be innovative in 
protecting our farm land and in support of sustainable agricultural production. 

17. Its a lot easier to understand these rules when an exisiting farm is in place, as neighbours would 
understand and expect changes to occur on the farm with respect to noise/smell/line of sight 
and structures. However, changes to a property that never was a hobby or small/large farm 
would have a great impact and would be harder to say whether these changes would be well 
received. 

18. As far as I am concerned, no set backs should be required in ALR lands.  Farm land is farm land.   
Farmers on ALR should be expected to tolerate whatever legitimate farming occurs on 
neighboring ALR land. 
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Ag land neighboring residential or industrial zoning must have the above minimum setbacks - 
and those neighboring non-ag lands should also be required to address setbacks on those lands 
as well - ie. use for park or green space or roads. 

19. I think that you need to vary the setback based on the size of the property and surrounding 
properties. 

Use this space to share any additional comments you have with respect to the potential bylaw 
amendments.     
# Response 

1. Second dwelling on ALR land. What is the ALC's position on non-manufactured homes in the 
ALR? The distinction between manufactured and regular homes is relatively minor and I support 
removing the distinction. It made sense when people were putting on single wide modulars 
without a foundation, but now even manufactured homes require a full foundation. However, 
the ALC may not approve these so it may set false expectations. 

2. I am concerned that these amendments do not address the problem of Farm Markets that 
should be allowed (in my opinion) For example: Farmer #1 grows Squash & Pumpkins and 
Farmer#2 grows Tomatoes & Corn. Farmer #2 runs a Farmgate Kiosk and doesn't work in a job 
off the farm while Farmer #1 works in an office and doesn't have a Kiosk, but can work at the 
Kiosk next door for a few hours on the weekend....I think they should be allowed to 'share' a 
sales location on Farm #2 

3. don't go nearly far enough 

4. In the extension area as well as many other ALR area.  There is larger property that should be 
able to be pulled out of ALR because of the quality of soil and lack of agricultural benefits for 
these properties.  

5. Having to go to the ALC for approval of a second dwelling unit is a non starter - Very difficult to 
obtain their approvals - the ALC believes this is contrary to enhancing agricultural use. The ALC is 
the largest stumbling block to any of these proposed bylaw changes. They should be 
implemented and even less restrictive agricultural uses should be put in place but you will run 
into a dysfunctional ministry with the ALC 

6. Re. Kennels. 

A kennel on a 5 acre property, densely treed is far less invasive than being on 10 20 even 50 
acres. 

In Cedar on the other side of Michael lake there was a kennel/puppy mill. 

The noise of the barking drifting across the lake 24/7, especially at night with no 'white noise' 
was maddening. 

Again, ever situation is different. 
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You need a committee that helps with this process, much like a board of variance committee. 

7. I appreciate the opportunity to provide my feedback on agricultural practice in the RDN.  

8. Thank you for thinking about agriculture in the RDN. Thanks for allowing my feedback. 

9. At a time when the cost of land, infrastructure and services necessary to carry out agricultural 
activities is so high that it is nearly impossible to make a living wage from agriculture, farmers 
need the greatest possible regulatory flexibility to allow them to continue farming while 
subsidizing the farming activities from other sources of income. This must be balanced with the 
overriding need to protect farm land and the environment from degradation and preserve it for 
the long term future. The desire of purely residential property owners in rural areas to be 
insulated from visual and noise impacts related to farming activities must be considered 
secondary.  

It is important to bear in mind that in our district, much of the farmland is suitable for livestock 
production only, soils not being good enough for a lot of plant crop agriculture. If regulatory 
requirements for livestock agriculture are such that they can only be met on fairly large 
properties (e.g. the combinations of various set-back requirements to boundaries and water 
sources) then minimum property sizes for properties in agricultural zones MUST reflect that. 5 
acres parcels may be too small.  

Conflicts with other regulation are also problematic for farmers, particularly on smaller 
properties. E.g. the attitudes of the assessment officers requiring maximum land use to assign 
"farm status". It is not acceptable to require farmers to have set-backs for by-law purposes, 
buffer zones for environmental protection but to deny them farm status for land that does not 
have livestock on it at high densities year-round.  

10. I greatly support the proposed changes to the RDN's agricultural zoning. As an owner of a larger 
farm I am especially pleased to see agritourism opportunities coming to Area F. 

11. In order to encourage more participation in agriculture we do need to increase available housing 
on ALR lands.   

We need to improve the regulations for retired farmers and allow for simply holdiong land with 
farm status without the production presently required. 

If these lands can be held without production but maintained by a retired owner/farmer we 
increase the possibility of that land coming into production later.  Also, it makes it possible for 
retiring farmers to stay in their homes without considering rezoning and subdivision of valuable 
farm land. 

12. I am very concerned about the 30 meter setback.  If at sometime in the future we have to 
rebuild our barn or other outbuildings, we have no where to build as our property is only 145 
feet wide.  Then what happens to our farm land?????? 

13. as far as breeding goes special licence and a whole lot of land would be needed , the noise 
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would surely be an issue for neighbours and traffic increases , therefore they should have th 
right to appeal if a said facility was intended . 

14. I am a young organic farmer.  I would like to see more land available to access for young people 
to farm. Currently wealthy landowners who do not use their land for food production are 
unconsciously hoarding land and it is very difficult for a local food systems movement to really 
take off on the island.  Substantial land reform needs to occur in order to meet the pressing 
need to provide local food to our communities.  The benefits to local food production are a key 
antidote to the harmful market consumerism that is plaguing our human and planetary dignity.  

15. Many new farmers are on small parcels (such as myself). I need to maximize/capitalize every 
square inch to make it profitable. Anything that allows for more ease of use and opens 
opportunity to diversification is welcome.  

16. Organic agriculture is different from agriculture that uses chemicals to achieve growth and pest 
protection. This should be regulated in the bylaws, to include areas of the RDN that are "organic 
friendly" zones. A non-organic neighbour can wreck havoc with an organic crop. 

17. Kennels should not be allowed on ALR. 

18. Hopefully, these amendments will act as incentives to more effective agriculture activities rather 
than restrictions. They appear to do that. 

19. food security is a resl issue on the island. We need to address this through our local governance! 
Thank you. 

20. The survey questions are constructed to get the answer that somebody wants.   Space should 
have been provided within the questions to elicit comments.   Answering with yes, no, unsure 
doesn't tell the whole story - especially "unsure".   When giving the latter answer the 
respondent should have been prompted to explain. 

21. This is a comment with respect to the second dwelling.  The most successful inter-generational 
farms in this area are ones with 2 or 3 separate dwellings.  We need to allow the 2nd and even 
3rd home on farms to facilitate inter-generational transfer and different generations working 
the farms.  However, I understand the ALC's concern that these 2nd dwellings lead to 
justification for subdivision so we must not support applications for subdivision based on the 
fact that there are more than 2 dwellings. 
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